Opera in Spain and the Spanish Dominions in Italy and the Americas

LOUISE K. STEIN

Opera was produced only rarely in the otherwise vibrant theatrical culture of seventeenth-century Spain and her American dominions, though Italian operas and occasional Spanish ones became a mainstay of public life in the Spanish-held territories in Italy, especially Naples and Milan. At the royal court in Madrid and the principal administrative centres of the overseas colonies (Lima and Mexico), opera was inextricably bound to dynastic politics and constrained by conventions about the gender of onstage singers. Several other kinds of plays with music were produced at theatres both public and private, however, and commercial theatres known as corrales were among the busiest sites of musical performance and cultural transmission. Some 10,000 plays were performed in Madrid in the course of the seventeenth century, although only about 2,000 such texts have been preserved. The principal theatrical genre was the comedia nueva, a threeact play in poly-metric verse in which the tragic and the comic were mingled to recreate the natural balance of human existence with varying degrees of verisimilitude.

From the last decades of the sixteenth century, the Spanish royal court enjoyed spectacle plays with music; partly sung mythological semi-operas and mythological or pastoral zarzuelas were produced beginning in the 1650s. These hybrid genres called for more singing than did the standard comedia, although their incorporation of music was shaped by concerns about the power of musical expression and the ease with which different types of songs could mark the social status, intentions, or nature of the characters onstage. The most definitive of the Spanish musical-theatrical conventions separated divine and mortal discourse, so that in the semioperas and zarzuelas, the gods and goddesses generally sing in the heavens, speak to each other when they are on earth, and sing especially lyrical airs (tonos and tonadas) to influence the mortals. The mortal characters, who do not have supernatural power, also lack the power to sing in the same fashion as the gods. They converse in spoken declamation and sing appropriately mortal songs - common romances, bailes, or musical settings of well-known poems of the day – in verisimilar situations, just as do ordinary characters in the comedias. This necessary distance between gods and mortals both mirrored the rigid social hierarchy of the monarchy and conditioned the Spanish approach to musical theatre, including opera.²

The First Opera in Spanish

The first opera performed in Spain, La Selva sin amor (Filippo Piccinini and Bernardo Monanni [music lost]; poetic text by Félix Lope de Vega Carpio; Madrid, salón grande of the Alcázar, 1627), was put together by Florentine diplomats at the Madrid court of Philip IV who were hoping to gain some political advantage for the Medici while securing a lucrative position for the stage architect and artist Cosimo Lotti, who had been sent to Madrid from Florence. Lotti designed a series of remarkable visual effects for a short pastoral eclogue, with a prologue and seven scenes (some 700 lines) contributed by the esteemed dramatist Lope de Vega. Lope appears to have studied Florentine pastoral libretti by Ottavio Rinuccini that circulated in print; his Spanish libretto, La selva sin amor, is entirely in the Italian poetic metre suitable for recitative (lines of seven and eleven syllables), except for the short ensemble coros in the octosyllabic metre typical of Spanish song-texts. Because none of the Spanish court composers in this early part of Philip IV's reign were familiar with opera, or even the cantar recitando of Italian accompanied monody, the Florentine diplomats drafted Filippo Piccinini (d. 1648), the Bolognese lute player who was among the king's favourite chamber musicians, as their composer. Piccinini was reluctant, pointing out his dearth of experience with recitative and begging assistance from a secretary with the Tuscan delegation, an amateur musician named Bernardo Monanni. Indeed, letters to the grand duke's secretary in Florence describe the whole project as 'an embassy undertaking', hardly surprising since Monanni contributed music for the two longest scenes.

La selva sin amor was performed twice behind closed doors for the royal family in December 1627. A few years after its performance, Lope's text was published in an anthology of his work with a prefatory letter describing the performance. The dramatist reported that he felt 'rapture' at hearing his poetry in song, while Lotti's spectacular visual effects and fast changes of scene triumphed over all else. The opera did not arouse any other recorded praise or criticism. This experiment in fully sung opera after the model of the Florentine pastoral operas did not establish opera in Madrid.³ Further, La selva sin amor seems also to have been Madrid's only seventeenth-century production of an opera by a non-Spanish composer.

The Marquis del Carpio and Partly Sung Productions

Spectacle plays with ensemble songs had become a feature of private celebrations for the royal family at royal palaces and during their sojourns at the country estates of high-ranking aristocrats such as the Duke of Lerma in the early seventeenth century. But opera did not grow from or evolve out of these. In contrast, the partly sung mythological plays, zarzuelas, and two fully sung operas produced at the royal court in the mid-seventeenth century were a direct response to the challenges that opera presented in the Spanish system of theatrical production. Partly sung entertainments were organised quite deliberately by a young aristocrat, Gaspar de Haro y Guzmán (1629–1687), known as the Marquis de Heliche (also Liche, Eliche, Licce) and later by his title as Marquis del Carpio (see Figure 14.1). Carpio was the son of Luis Méndez de Haro y Guzmán, Philip IV's valido or first minister, who played a decisive role in European politics as principal representative of the Spanish crown in the negotiations toward the Peace of the Pyrénées and the marriage of Louis



Figure 14.1 Gaspar de Haro y Guzmán (1629–1687), Marquis del Carpio. Pencil and ink drawing, unnamed artist, in *Mamotreto o Índice para la memoria y uso de Juan Vélez de León*, ms. c. 1683, E-Mn, MSS/7526, fol. 1r. By permission of the Biblioteca Nacional de España

XIV to the Infanta María Teresa of Spain. At a relatively young age, Carpio inherited wealth, art, and a large and excellent library. He became the 'foremost private collector' of paintings in Europe in his time, if only for the quantity he possessed, and was a patron of contemporary artists. He was a zealous producer of musical theatre whose creativity and organisational verve were recognised by his contemporaries, though his contributions to the history of opera in Madrid and Spanish Naples have sometimes been overlooked in modern scholarship.

Carpio took charge of the royal court's entertainments at a crucial moment, c. 1650, after the reopening of Madrid's theatres following several years of national mourning for the deaths of Philip IV's first wife, Isabel (Elisabeth of France), in 1644, and his only male heir, Prince Baltasar Carlos, in 1646. Philip was married by proxy to his fourteen-year-old Austrian niece, Mariana, in 1647. Following her arrival in Madrid, Carpio spared no expense, entertaining her and supplying the court with all manner of diversion, from the nautical serenades performed by boatloads of musicians on the lake of the Buen Retiro, to staged performances of comedias, zarzuelas, and semi-operas at the several royal palaces, to the hunting parties on the grounds surrounding the Pardo and Zarzuela palaces that he arranged to invigorate the king. He supervised the renovation of the Coliseo theatre in the Buen Retiro palace and was an especially demanding producer of musical machine plays with daring effects, such as the semi-operas La fiera, el rayo y la piedra (1652) and Fortunas de Andrómeda y Perseo (1653) with text by the court dramatist Pedro Calderón de la Barca (1600-1681) and music most likely by Juan Hidalgo de Polanco (1614-1685). In the loa (prologue) to this work, the character of La Música outlines the most distinctive convention of the partly sung genre when she explains to Pintura (painting) that 'the deities that you introduce must have a different harmony in their voice than that of the mortals; for it is better that the gods do not speak as the mortals do.'6 Songs for the zarzuelas and other partly sung plays, especially later ones such as Los celos hacen estrellas (Juan Vélez de Guevara, 1672), are scattered among an array of loose scores, performing parts, and anthologies, generally without notated instrumental parts beyond a bass line or minimal tablature for harp or guitar. Many of the songs call for improvised embellishment; most are strophic (easier for the actress-singers to learn quickly) but contain both declamatory coplas and more lyrical, subjectively expressive estribillos. Players of harps and guitars composed, arranged, and directed theatrical music, but seem not to have worked from staff notation. Musicians of all types in the Spanish realms were famous as expert

improvisers, but theatrical musicians in particular provided music quickly, with little rehearsal time.

Partly sung genres endured even beyond the lifetimes of those who collaborated during the formative decade of the 1650s, and zarzuelas first organised by Carpio were repeatedly revived after his departure from the court. Many practices established by Calderón and Hidalgo became standard, but a few sources from the final years of the seventeenth century evidence changes in attitude and procedure. Among them, Destinos vencen finezas (1699) - a zarzuela on the story of Dido and Aeneas, with poetry by Lorenzo de las Llamosas and music by Hidalgo's pupil, Juan de Navas (c. 1650-1719) - is the first printed score of a Spanish theatrical work and the first music issued by the new Imprenta de Música in Madrid.⁸ This beautiful volume is innovative in several ways, most especially because it includes the spoken verse, in addition to what was sung, and instrumental parts beyond the bass. Navas's solo vocal pieces register the durability of Hidalgo's approach to setting the poetry, but notated parts for violins, 'viola de amor', viols, oboes, bassoon, and *clarines* reveal new practices at work. Tradition and modernity are fused in the final chorus of Destinos vencen finezas, 'Hagan la salva', an 'ocho con todos los instrumentos', calling for five groups above the basso continuo – two vocal choirs, parts for two clarin trumpets, an ensemble of violins, and a group of four oboes. Navas's vocal writing for the two choirs, one slightly higher than the other, is reminiscent of Hidalgo's in Celos aun del aire matan (libretto by Calderón; Madrid, Coliseo del Buen Retiro, 6 June 1661). Although it was partly sung, this was a royal 'fiesta' performed by a large cast (twenty roles) for the 6 November birthday of Carlos II in 1698 and organised by a ranking aristocrat, the Marquis de Laconi (Juan Francisco de Castellví y Dexart). It may be that Maria Anna of Neuburg, Carlos II's second wife, to whom the printed score is dedicated, encouraged changes in the court's theatrical music in the last years of the century. The pan-European musical taste of leading court aristocrats returning from their postings abroad was an essential catalyst for change,9 coinciding with performances by or collaboration with foreign musicians brought to the Madrid court in the last decades of the seventeenth century.¹⁰

Fully Sung Opera for Royal Celebrations

Opera was reserved for the most significant court celebrations, though partly sung 'fiestas' were usually offered on royal birthdays and onomastic days at the royal court. The extensive rehearsals required for fully sung theatre taxed the system of theatrical production in Madrid, which depended on the rapid preparation of new plays for the public theatres. Singers from the acting companies normally were busy preparing almost daily performances in the corrales (singers from the Spanish royal chapel did not perform onstage). Yet Carpio chose to produce fully sung opera to showcase the court's elegance in its commemoration of two political and dynastic events of heightened importance, though musical theatre at the mid-century did not somehow 'evolve' toward fully sung opera, Italianate vocal styles, or Italianate approaches to setting Spanish texts. Well aware that the French were planning to produce an opera by Francesco Cavalli (1602-1676) and were building a new theatre to house it, Carpio commissioned two operas from Calderón and Hidalgo. In 1659–1661, these operas commemorated a long-desired treaty and the most important dynastic alliance of the century - the signing of the Peace of the Pyrénées, and the marriage of the Infanta María Teresa to Louis XIV of France. Note that the Spaniards did not import an opera (as the French did) or invite a foreign composer to Madrid. Hidalgo's score for the first of these operas, La púrpura de la rosa (probably 17 January 1660), has not been found, though a few pieces from it appear in other manuscript sources. 11 The surviving music for La púrpura de la rosa, composed or compiled in Lima (Peru) by the Spanish composer Tomás de Torrejón y Velasco (1644-1728) in 1701, includes music from Hidalgo's 1659-1660 setting (see 'La púrpura de la rosa in Madrid and Lima'). 12 The second Hidalgo opera, the three-act Celos aun del aire matan, is the earliest extant Spanish opera for which a complete score is preserved.¹³ The two manuscripts for Celos, together with the music for La púrpura de la rosa from Lima, and the music copied into the special presentation manuscript of Fortunas de Andrómeda y Perseo, are the only bound manuscript musical scores for individual theatrical works from the period.

The one-act *La púrpura de la rosa* explored the story of Venus and Adonis to celebrate the treaty between Spain and France (signed on 7 November 1659); some of it may well have been heard during the visit of the Marshal-Duke of Gramont in October 1659 when he visited Madrid to request the hand of María Teresa on behalf of Louis XIV. All of the roles except that of the comic *gracioso* Chato (most likely a tenor) and the figure of Desengaño (a baritone in the Lima manuscript) were sung by young female actress-singers. Hidalgo's three-act *Celos aun del aire matan* was the pendant to *La púrpura de la rosa* and drew a similar cast from two conjoined acting companies. Both operas pour forth with extraordinary

lyricism and sound strikingly concordant, though tragic consequences unfold when amorous harmony is disturbed by neglect, jealousy, and vengeance.¹⁴

Carpio produced these operas before he had visited Italy or experienced opera of any kind in performance, though he learned about the genre from his correspondents in Italy. During the years in which the Roman librettist Giulio Rospigliosi (1600–1669; the future pope Clement IX) served as papal legate in Madrid (1644-1653), the Italian stage architect and engineer Baccio del Bianco (Luigi Baccio del Bianco 1604-1657) reported that Rospigliosi was eager to introduce recitative, but had made little progress because the Spaniards were sceptical about the effectiveness of 'speaking in song'. 15 In 1653 Hidalgo had experimented with a Spanish kind of recitative in Fortunas de Andrómeda y Perseo. A few years later, del Bianco, always opinionated concerning the pre-eminence of Italian music, even attempted, unsuccessfully, to teach Hidalgo to compose an Italianate lament for the nymph Canente, the female protagonist in the court pastoral Pico y Canente (text by Luis de Ulloa y Pereira) in 1656. Hidalgo found a more tuneful and concordant vehicle for declamation than mid-century Italian recitative, thus effectively inventing Spanish recitado. In Celos aun del aire matan, Hidalgo did not employ Italianate recitative; instead, together with recitado, soaring melodies caress the ear in the flowing musical textures of strophic tonos and persuasive declamatory tonadas.

Celos aun del aire matan in Madrid and Elsewhere

Celos is not only the first extant Spanish opera, but the most significant musical-theatrical work to survive from the vibrant culture of the Spanish siglo de oro. In Celos, Calderón and Hidalgo transformed the ancient myth of Cephalus and Procris, such that chastity is dethroned by the power of womanly desire. The date and site of performance for the première of Celos aun del aire matan have often been assumed to be December 1660 or January 1661 at the Alcázar palace, but this date may be ruled out due to the fact that three of the actress-singers listed in the opera's printed cast list (reparto) were in France entertaining María Teresa at this time (their company did not return to Madrid until April 1661). As for the location, it is unlikely that Carpio would have chosen to present the opera at the Alcázar palace, where the most visually spectacular scenes would have been difficult to stage in the smaller space and with the limitations of the dismountable theatre. The Coliseo at the Buen Retiro, whose design he

had supervised, is the site named in the libretto, and it was fully equipped with the necessary *tramoyas* (machines for stage effects). The likely date of the *Celos* première is 6 June 1661, when a 'fiesta grande' with stage machines was performed there after a dedicated period of rehearsals. A letter sent from Madrid by an Italian diplomat confirms that this *fiesta* was *Celos aun del aire matan*, stating 'the day before yesterday the performances began for the *opera in musica* called Procri in the large theatre of the Retiro.' Performances of *Celos* for an enthusiastic public continued until the beginning of the feast of Corpus Christi. The opera was revived in Madrid in 1679, with the involvement of both Hidalgo and Calderón, and again in 1684 and 1697.

Both La púrpura de la rosa and Celos aun del aire matan received private and public performances in Madrid, and both can claim to have been heard in more diverse locations than most Italian operas of the age. Celos travelled beyond Madrid, at least as far as Naples, and probably to Vienna and Mexico, thanks to a web of political and dynastic relationships among Habsburg and Spanish representatives in far-flung diplomatic posts. The score of Celos was sent to Vienna, though it may not have been performed there. The Spanish court regularly sent plays and theatrical songs to Habsburg cousins (the presentation manuscript of Fortunas de Andrómeda y Perseo is just one example). Celos is mentioned several times in letters during the time that the Infanta Margarita was emperor Leopold I's consort. 18 The emperor requested the music of Celos aun del aire matan for Margarita probably because she had appreciated its Madrid première. The first Spanish play performed for her in Vienna was not Celos, however, but Calderón's play Amado y aborrecido instead, probably because the Spanish opera would have required more Spanish-speaking female actress-singers than were available at the imperial court.

Celos aun del aire matan served as an epithalamium for a very reluctant bride when it was performed in Naples in 1682 to honour an aristocratic marriage between the Roman Princess Lavinia Ludovisi and the Neapolitan Duke of Atri, from the Acquaviva d'Aragona family. This dynastic alliance was designed to fortify the Spanish cause and reinforce Spanish territorial claims in Italy. The bride's brother, Prince Giovanni Battista Ludovisi, produced the opera in his apartments within the Castel Nuovo. ¹⁹ The large audience that filled his theatre was delighted by the costumes, staging, and overall quality of the production. The opulent staging was rumoured to have cost 'an almost royal sum'. But the opera was 'otherwise not in the best taste because it was done with Spanish music, and, as a consequence, was tedious'. The strophic tonos and tonadas composed by Hidalgo just

over twenty years earlier naturally sounded old-fashioned in Naples in early 1682, especially compared to the music of the opera that had just been presented by the viceroy for the queen mother's birthday in December 1681 – Alessandro Scarlatti's (1660–1725) *Gli equivoce nel sembiante*.

La púrpura de la rosa in Madrid and Lima

The performance history of La púrpura de la rosa shows just how closely this opera was associated with dynastic alliances, especially those between Spain and France. Its performances in January 1660 (apparently first at the Zarzuela palace and then at the Buen Retiro) were arranged to honour the Peace of the Pyrénées and the engagement between María Teresa and Louis XIV.²⁰ It was revived in Madrid to commemorate the announcement of the marriage by proxy between Carlos II and Marie-Louise d'Orléans in performances that began on 25 August 1679, following rehearsals that had commenced before 11 August, 'both mornings and afternoons' in spite of the heat.²¹ Carlos II and his bride met near Burgos, on 19 November 1679, but the bride's public entry at Madrid was delayed due to the official mourning after the unexpected death of Prince Juan José de Austria on 17 September. Rehearsals for another revival of *La púrpura de la rosa* began on 6 January 1680, and the opera was performed on 18 January, the birthday of the Habsburg Archduchess Maria Antonia, following the new queen's formal entry on 13 January. These revivals, supervised by Calderón and Hidalgo, included a number of singers and musicians who had participated in the opera's 1660 première.²² It is significant that this fully sung epithalamium on the overtly erotic mythological story of Venus and Adonis was performed by a nearly all-female cast to welcome the new queen, whereas a number of the spoken plays performed within the court's celebrations treated chivalric and heroic themes. La púrpura de la rosa was revived yet again at court in 1690 and 1694, presumably with Hidalgo's music (as was the case with revivals of a number of other plays).

It is remarkable that we know anything at all about opera in the American colonies governed by Spanish viceroys and their ecclesiastical counterparts, because the history of music in colonial Mexico and Latin America has so often focused on the implantation of the music of the Catholic Church, such that the musical 'history' of the colonies has been steered by this evangelising project.²³ Nevertheless Hispanic opera as shaped by Calderón and Hidalgo travelled to the Spanish territories at the behest of aristocrats with the political power and the financial resources

to produce it.²⁴ La púrpura de la rosa was the first opera of the Americas, produced in December 1701 in Lima (Peru) for the eighteenth birthday and first year of the reign of the first Bourbon King of Spain, Philip V.²⁵ Philippe d'Anjou, grandson of Louis XIV, had been proclaimed King of Spain in Madrid on 24 November 1700. The Spanish-French alliance in this case was not a marriage, but the enthroning of a Bourbon king. Official accounts of the coronation and the local celebrations in many cities were published across the geography of the Spanish empire. The news reached Lima on 9 September 1701, and Lima's official commemoration took place on 5 October 1701, more than two months before the opera performances. The viceroy, Melchor Portocarrero y Lasso de la Vega, third Count of Monclova (1636-1705), was reported to have scheduled Lima's official acclamation without waiting for the official instructions to arrive; according to the published relación, he recognised the 'general and public joy' that the loyal citizens of Lima felt at such 'happy news'. 26 It was essential that the city project a positive description of its punctual acclamation.²⁷ La púrpura de la rosa was not part of the official acclamation, because the time-worn protocols for such demonstrations of fealty had been invented well before the invention of opera. Theatrical performances in Lima (at the public Coliseo and the viceroy's court) had been suspended during the period of mourning following the death of Carlos II, but the opera rehearsals as well as plans for the reopening of the public Coliseo apparently commenced with the news of Philip V's accession. Because so many female solo singers were called for, actresses from two of Lima's acting companies probably were recruited to perform together in 1701.

The manuscript of *La púrpura de la rosa* is the most extensive single collection of secular vocal music from colonial Peru. ²⁸ Its title page characterises the opera as a 'representación música' and 'fiesta' composed or compiled by ('compuesta por') Tomás de Torrejón y Velasco (bap. 23 December 1644–1728), the Spanish-born chapel-master at Lima cathedral. The anonymous poetry of the opera's 1701 *loa* proclaims "¡Viva, Felipo, viva!", voicing Lima's symbolic reception of the new king in a brilliant chorus. Tunes from the Lima manuscript appear in Spanish sources with attribution to Hidalgo, so it likely contains at least some music from Hidalgo's now lost *La púrpura de la rosa* composed in 1659, ²⁹ though it is unclear just how Hidalgo's opera (or sections of it) reached Peru. Both Torrejón and the Count of Monclova received letters and packages from Madrid, so either may have possessed music from *La púrpura de la rosa* before 1701. Torrejón had lived most of his adult life in Peru after travelling there in 1667 at the age of twenty-two as a gentleman of the chamber in the

large retinue of the tenth Count of Lemos when that grandee was appointed nineteenth Viceroy of Peru. Before this journey, he had surely received musical instruction while serving as a page in the house of Lemos and Andrade.³⁰ He may even have accompanied the grandees as their page when they attended the first production of *La púrpura de la rosa* in Madrid. Given the influence and standing of these patrons, Torrejón's teacher may well have been Hidalgo.³¹

The opera's performances in Lima are described in a printed newsletter offering the first operatic criticism published in the Americas:

The king's eighteen years, like the flowers of youth, are the first ones to be celebrated by the faithful recognition and truly Spanish loyalty of these dominions. On this day of public rejoicing, the City turned out in full-dress, and the nobility adorned the finery on its breasts with diamonds in gallant respect of its sovereign. His Excellency [the viceroy], in whom the generous flame of adoration for his King burns most brightly, attended all the demonstrations of his most dedicated observance; in the morning, with the Royal Audiencia, Courts, and Cabildo, he attended the solemn Mass that was sung in the Cathedral for the health and life of our King That night, in one of the patios of the palace, *La púrpura de la rosa* was performed, an elegant composition by D. Pedro Calderón, all in music, and performed with excellently skilled voices and rich display in the costumes, stage apparatus, perspective scenery, machines, and flights His Excellency paid the greatly swollen expenses of this *fiesta*, as well as those of the bullfights, with his usual inexhaustible generosity.³²

This printed notice conveys the generic quality of an official report, praising the skilful singers, rich costumes, perspective scenery, movable sets, and stage machines - in other words, it conforms to what was typical of such notices about opera elsewhere in this period. The success of the enterprise is attributed largely to the viceroy's financial investment, but the name of the famous (and by 1701 long deceased) royal court dramatist, Calderón, is offered proudly as a guarantor of the opera's pedigree. Musicians were rarely acknowledged when their music was heard in Spanish court productions, and even the names of composers were rarely attached to opera libretti and printed notices in seventeenth-century Italy. But it is still somewhat surprising that Torrejón's name is left off, given his pre-eminence and the circulation of his sacred music (especially his vernacular villancicos) in Latin America. If he actually composed the opera, rather than merely compiling the manuscript, the opera would be his only extant secular composition.

In Torrejón's lifetime, a certain tension separated music that was defined as cultivated, correct, clean, and appropriate (contrapuntal polyphony setting religious texts) from a profane music associated with or suspected of low habits, dubious morality, and confusing looseness. This separation between correct music copied onto paper and preserved by the Church and music that was conspicuously not preserved in written form must be acknowledged as having shaped the context into which opera was introduced in Lima. Profane music of whatever species, but especially street music and dances (given their capacity to communicate by gestures, without texts or the mediation of an 'authorised' translation), was excluded early on from what might be termed the record of official culture, most likely because it could slip past and flourish outside ecclesiastical control. Festive public musical activity typically was generated within or around religious spaces in Lima, a city replete with churches and convents. But the central musical practices that infused performance with identity at all social levels were largely unwritten - rhythmic and timbric conventions, stylistic gestures, bass patterns, modes of embellishment, and vocal production all passed along via oral tradition. The tunes and rhythms of secular songs and dances also brought their associated meanings into pieces such as La púrpura de la rosa and the many vernacular sacred pieces whose manuscripts now lie collected in ecclesiastical archives.

Barely any comment about musical interpretation and technique has been transmitted to us from colonial Peru, with the exception of a few references in treatises and instruction books written by Spanish musicians and published in Spain.³³ Many performers in the Americas, especially the indispensable players of guitar and harp, did not read mensural or staff notation fluently, though Torrejón surely did. The notation of the Church's contrapuntal polyphony (canto de órgano) was the notation of learned musicians. Seventeenth-century theatrical musicians did not need it because they improvised, and, in most cases, harpists, guitarists, and even keyboard players worked from tablature or cifra when they used written music at all. Profane songs and bailes – the very stuff of Hispanic opera – resided in musicians' memories and bodies, and in the tunes, patterns, and gestures upon which they improvised. Thus, although the project of fully sung opera was without precedent in colonial Lima, it was possible thanks to the ability of Lima's improvising theatrical musicians and actresssingers. The music (whether by Torrejón, Hidalgo, or some admixture of the two) incorporates familiar, conventional gestures and patterns from a common Hispanic practice. The actress-singers learned their roles by rote; the opera's unfolding in reiterative sections of tuneful strophes made it

easier to fashion affective shadings and ornamentation expressive of Calderón's elaborately Baroque poetry. Musicians in Lima shared well-known tunes, skills, and practices very similar to those Hidalgo's ensemble had deployed a half-century earlier in Madrid.

La púrpura de la rosa was a royal opera revived in the far distant locations of Madrid and Lima to celebrate dynastic alliances. Given his long service to the Habsburg cause, Monclova's choice of opera in Lima was extraordinary because he had already supported the requisite public acclamation of the Bourbon Philip V. By 1701 he had served in the colonies for twenty-two years, most of them in a Lima he termed 'la contera del mundo' (the furthest edge of the world). His official correspondence concentrates on military and administrative matters, the funds needed to restore the city, and the zealous pursuit of pirates, but private letters express nostalgic longing for the culture of the Madrid court of his youth. He surely remembered the many entertainments that Carpio had organised, and he might have attended the first productions of both the Calderón-Hidalgo operas in 1660–1661. It is extremely likely that he had heard the 1679-1680 revival performances of La púrpura de la rosa in Madrid because the nobility were called to court for the celebrations following the marriage of Carlos II and in honour of the new queen. Monclova followed Carpio's example in producing this fully sung opera for a dynastic occasion. Moreover, just as the public entered the Coliseo theatre in the Buen Retiro palace and the theatre installed in the Palazzo Reale in Naples (see 'Italian Opera in Spanish Naples'), so Monclova opened the temporary theatre in his palace courtyard to the populace for La púrpura de la rosa.

Italian Opera in Spanish Naples

Naples was the administrative centre of the Spanish territories in Italy and, like Lima, was ruled by successive viceroys whose terms varied in duration. These representatives of a far-away sovereign changed so frequently that 'it was very difficult or even impossible to establish consistent patterns of patronage', as Fabris has noted,³⁴ and, with few exceptions, the interests and investments of individual viceroys have not yet been studied carefully. Some Spanish operas were performed in Naples before the eighteenth century, but the first thirty years of opera's history in this crowded musical metropolis unfold as the story of how interested patrons, producers, composers, and performers worked to create stable practical, financial,

and political conditions for Italian opera. Italian opera is rightly understood as an *instrumentum regni* in Naples – though, with so many viceroys and shifting relationships within Neapolitan society, it is often unclear how individual operas or productions served or were exempt from the exigencies of the Spanish imperial program.

The viceroy who first brought opera to Naples, Iñigo Vélez de Guevara, eighth Count of Oñate (1597-1658), arrived from Rome in 1648 and encountered a Naples partly in ruins and with a starving populace after the ten-month Revolt of Masaniello against his tyrannical predecessor. Oñate was genuinely interested in theatre, but his highest priorities were the rebuilding of the city and renovation of the Palazzo Reale. Propagandistic festivities he ordered in summer 1649 culminated in a partly sung but elaborately staged series of tableaux, the Trionfo di Partenope Liberata, Recitato in Musica nel Palazzo Reale, ostensibly offered to celebrate the passage through Italy of Mariana de Austria, the young bride of Philip IV. 35 Of course, inviting the nobility to his palace allowed Oñate to shift their focus of interaction, diverting the nobles from their ingrained practice of staging theatricals independently and behind closed doors. Most of the operas in the first series he financed, beginning with Didone, ovvero L'incendio di Troia (between September and November 1650), were by Cavalli and performed by a company led by the Venetian theatrical engineer Giovan Battista Balbi (fl. 1636-1657). Oñate invited Balbi and his Febiarmonici to Naples in order to produce operas as elaborately as possible with innovations that might draw the nobility to his palace.³⁶

Oñate imported opera to Naples as a complete package performed by a company from elsewhere ('comici forastieri italiani, chiamati Febi armonici, che rappresentano in musica') that stayed on after their first season with his direct financial support.³⁷ Their December 1652 production of Cavalli's *Veremonda* 'per ordine di Sua Eccellenza' in the Sala Grande of the Palazzo Reale had clear political intent.³⁸ First planned as a dynastic celebration for the Queen of Spain's birthday, it took on deeper shades of political meaning after the victory of the royal troops at Barcelona, though the victory could not have been foreseen when the opera was composed and rehearsed.

The calendar of opera productions in Naples was variable in the early years, but, after the death of Philip IV in 1665, opera increasingly responded to a closer association with dynastic celebration, the same association that motivated musical plays and operas elsewhere in the Spanish empire. Opera production was funded to honour the Spanish

monarchy and encourage its fecundity. But the genre's fortunes were not guaranteed in Naples before the 1680s precisely because opera did not appeal to every Spanish viceroy. Many other kinds of public and private entertainment (the cabalgata, fireworks and maritime displays, equestrian games, carnival processions, processions on saints' days, Spanish comedias, and the Neapolitan *commedia*) were already institutionalised by protocol, religious observance, taste, or tradition. For example, the Count of Peñaranda (Gaspar de Bracamonte y Guzmán 1595-1676) preferred Spanish plays, so 'comedias 'all'uso di Spagna' were performed frequently during his time as viceroy by a Spanish company he paid to retain at the palace.³⁹ When the traditional 'gala' ceremony for the nobility was held on Prince Felipe Próspero's birthday at the palace in November 1659 (during Peñaranda's reign), no opera seems to have followed it. Likewise, when the nobility rode in a torch-lit procession with over one hundred riders to celebrate the Peace of the Pyrénées in the first week of December 1659, they were treated afterward to a traditional 'festino a ballo', not an opera. A Venetian opera, L'Eritrea, was staged a few weeks later on 26 December at the viceroy's palace for the invited nobility, but its Neapolitan libretto carries a dedication signed by 'Gli Armonici' to Antonio Fonseca, Count and Marquis del Vasto, Captain of the Guards, perhaps implying that it had already been performed at the public theatre with his sponsorship.⁴⁰

Some degree of collaboration between the royal palace, site and symbol of the monarchy, and the public theatre was essential to opera's survival in Naples, but reliable mechanisms of production did not develop immediately. As was characteristic elsewhere in the Spanish dominions, theatrical impresarios were obliged to serve the palace, though they mostly did so with financial and material contributions from the viceroys who sponsored opera on two royal birthdays. The season began with the 6 November birthday of Carlos II (b. 1661, prince and later king); a second opera was designed for the 22 December birthday of Mariana de Austria (queen and later queen mother). The December opera most often continued into January at the public theatre, but in some years it did not even receive its première until early January, despite the 22 December dedication date printed in the libretto. Prior to 1696, the first performance or two of each opera was a protocoled event for the nobility and invited officials at the palace. Sometimes public performances continued at the palace, but most productions instead began at the palace and then were moved to the public Teatro di San Bartolomeo following their premières. During the short Neapolitan carnival, one or two operas were staged, but, before 1696,

nearly all of them opened with a protocoled performance at the palace. Premières sponsored by the viceroy were the scaffold each season in an enduring political and financial relationship between Italian opera and representatives of the Spanish monarchy.

Opera in Naples was at once private and public, available to the invited nobility and then to anyone who could pay for a seat at subsequent performances. Prior to 1668, for example, performances were offered to the paying public in the Gioco della Pilotta attached to the palace (also known as the teatro del Reale Parco or the Pallonetto), a space that may have reminded Spaniards of their *corrales*. ⁴¹ Later on, operas produced inside the palace were sometimes public. During the 1680 carnival, for example, the Naples revival of Giovanni Legrenzi's (1626–1690) Eteocle e Polinice at the palace drew such crowds that second and third performances were added. The palace was opened to the public in this way because the opera was among the events celebrating a royal marriage, a 'festivity celebrating His Majesty, the King and should thus be enjoyed by all of his subjects'. 42 A similar sentiment had inspired the public revivals of La púrpura de la rosa in Madrid and Lima. A few years later, in a shrewd but typically generous move, Carpio allowed Alessandro Scarlatti's L'Aldimiro an expanded series of palace performances in November 1683 because the theatre at the palace première had been overflowing. People crowded in, hungry for novelty and with high expectations because L'Aldimiro was a new opera and the first of Carpio's first season; it would feature music by Scarlatti with special effects designed by Filippo Schor, and its cast included newly recruited singers.⁴³

Beyond the palace, opera as a commercial venture was tested with varying degrees of financial and artistic success. The Santa Casa degli Incurabili (which ran the hospital for the mentally ill) held a monopoly on public commercial theatre, so its permission was required before tickets to any public performance could be offered for sale. 44 The Teatro di San Bartolomeo had been built in 1621 as a venue for spoken plays but reconditioned on Oñate's orders in 1652 with the investment of the Santa Casa. Following the Spanish model, a portion of the proceeds from the rental of theatre boxes supported this charity. Carnival was the most lucrative period in the Venetian operatic schedule, but the carnival in Naples was shorter, so carnival operas at the Teatro di San Bartolomeo had limited runs and thus could be more costly to produce. Drawing singers to Naples was another challenge, given the city's location at some distance from the operatic circuit in Northern Italy (Venice, Modena, Mantua, Bologna, Florence, etc.) where it was easier and less expensive for singers to travel.

The Venetian operas brought to Naples before the reign of the Marquis del Carpio were performed either by previously contracted itinerant companies or by a group of performers dubbed 'Febi Armonici' or just 'Armonici' but collected in Naples under the auspices of a performer or theatre manager. The series of libretto dedications signed by the stage architect and impresario Gennaro delle Chiave might indicate that the 'musici del teatro publico' worked as a stable company under his management. But notices about the performers are scarce, except for those about the infamous singer and prostitute Giulia De Caro, who had managed the company in 1673-1675, thanks to protection from the corrupt and gluttonous Viceroy Astorga and other lovers. 45 Most of the evidence suggests that operas by local composers were performed by local singers. But the frequent mention of 'musici forastieri' recruited by the viceroys or their agents points back to the plan devised by Oñate with Balbi. Little is known about contacts or agreements with agents or performers in Rome, Genoa, and Palermo, for example, probably because musicians, singers, and actors earned little and held such low social status. Naples was full of busy musicians and singers, thanks to its numerous noble palaces and churches, and the training offered in its conservatories, but the rule that singers in the Neapolitan royal chapel (a Spanish royal chapel) were prohibited from performing onstage proved an impediment to the organisation of opera productions for much of the viceregal period. Chapel singers, whether in Madrid or Naples, were not trained to sing onstage and were not encouraged to rub elbows with the likes of those who did, given the anti-theatrical prejudice. Nevertheless, three castrati from the chapel were forced to sing in La Dori, the first opera production sponsored by Viceroy Marquis de los Vélez in November 1675, in observance of the king's birthday. 'One or another of the castrati' ('Ogn'altro virtuoso eunuco') joined the cast, alongside singers from the 'teatro mercenario' because the chapel singers reportedly could not shrug off the viceroy's order. 46 Significantly, for carnival 1676, the viceroy instead paid travel expenses and a subsidy to import an opera troupe from Rome.⁴⁷ Musicians from the royal chapel performed in Il Teodosio for the royal birthday the following November in the Sala dei Vicerè at the palace, and, if the diarist Fuidoro's report is accurate, their performance was open to both the nobility and other social strata.48

Operas designed originally for Venetian theatres and publics were subject to revision in Naples, but titles alone do not reveal the extent to which libretti and scores were reshaped and recomposed for the theatres, casts, and public in Naples, or how local musicians such as Filippo Coppola

(1628-1680), Francesco Provenzale (1624-1704), and Severo de Luca (fl. 1684-1734); the chapel master Pietro Andrea Ziani (1616-1684); or visiting composers such as Giovanni Buonaventura Viviani (1638–1692) intervened. Provenzale is named as the composer and praised in the preface to the libretto to Il Theseo (Naples, 1658, with a dedication to the viceroy García de Haro [v Sotomayor] de Avellaneda, count of Castrillo), which also names him as the composer of 'Ciro, Xerse, and Artemisia', three previous operas that had 'enticed' the Neapolitan audience. It is likely that these titles represent three operas by Cavalli revised by Provenzale for Neapolitan production; much of *Il Ciro* was composed by Provenzale and ready for performance by Balbi's company before the end of Oñate's reign. 49 Even several years after the hurried departure of Balbi's company, Provenzale collaborated with a company constituted in Naples but called Febi Armonici (L'Artemisia and Il Xerse were staged at the palace in November and December 1657). A later maestro of the Royal Chapel, Ziani, may have revised his own Le fatiche d'Ercole per Deianira (Venice, 1662) when it was revived in 1679 to open the Neapolitan carnival. As seventeen years separated the Venetian and Neapolitan productions, and Ziani was already in failing health, it seems likely that Provenzale again contributed new music. The opera was extensively revised, according to Andrea Perrucci (1651-1704), dramaturge of the Teatro di San Bartolomeo, whose note to the reader explains that he had responded to local taste and modernised the Naples libretto, replacing aria texts from Venice with his new ones.⁵⁰

Scarlatti's revisions to Legrenzi'ssss Il Giustino, carried out in collaboration with an unnamed poet (probably Perrucci or Giuseppe Domenico De Totis) for its 1684 Neapolitan production, point to a Spanish viceroy behind the scenes. First performed in Venice in 1683, Il Giustino was chosen for the king's birthday and start of the opera season in Naples in November 1684.⁵¹ The opera began with a spectacular and lengthy new allegorical loa praising the Spanish monarchy, in which Atlas presides over the glorification of monarchy with arias and ensembles sung by four ancient rulers. The huge globe perched on Atlas's shoulders is suddenly shaken by an earthquake and breaks into four pieces representing the four regions of the Spanish empire - Europe, Asia, Africa, and America. While a giant statue of Carlos II is thrust outward, Monarchy (a soprano) sings to praise the king and the Habsburg cause. Every visual and musical element of this prologue had obvious significance in the positive representation of Spain's dominance. The allegory was absolutely typical of the Spanish stage, and Atlas was often associated with Carlos II. More striking is that



Figure 14.2 Atlas in the loa to the semi-opera Fortunas de Andrómeda y Perseo, ink drawing, Luigi Baccio del Bianco, from Pedro Calderón de la Barca, Andrómeda y Perseo: fábula representada en el Coliseo del Real Palacio de Buen Retiro a obediencia de la Serenissima Señora Doña Maria Teresa de Austria Infanta de Castilla en festibo parabién que felices años goze la siempre Augusta Magestad de la Reyna Nuestra señora Doña Mariana de Austria, ms. c. 1653, US-CAh, MS Typ 258, fol. 8. Image from Houghton Library, Harvard University

all of these allegorical figures had appeared years before in *loas* that Viceroy del Carpio had produced in Madrid – Atlas in the *loa* to the semi-opera *Fortunas de Andrómeda y Perseo* (1653; see Figure 14.2), and the four festive choirs for the four parts of the empire in the *loa* to the zarzuela *El laurel de Apolo* that he produced in early 1658, for example. Beyond this *loa*, *Il Giustino* was given an enhanced staging with machines, effects, and sets designed by the viceroy's hand-picked production team (Schor, Nicolo Vaccaro, and Francesco della Torre). Conforming to both the Spanish and Neapolitan comic traditions, brand-new scenes for two hilarious comic characters were added as well. Overall, Scarlatti tightened up the opera's dramatic rhythm, strengthened the role of the female protagonist, and composed new arias and substitute arias for his cast, while retaining some of Legrenzi's music. *Il Giustino* shows how an opera designed for Venice was revised for Naples to assert a viceroy's personal and political agenda,

raise the local standard of production, and delight local audiences. Not surprisingly, its long run of public performances at the Teatro di San Bartolomeo extended until mid-December.

In the final decades of the century, the investment of two viceroys -Carpio and his nephew Luis de la Cerda y Aragón, ninth Duke of Medinaceli (1660-1711) - transformed Naples 'from a way-post on the operatic itinerary into an operatic proving ground with high standards'. 52 Before moving to Naples, both Carpio and Medinaceli had come to appreciate Italian singing and skilled operatic voices in Rome, and both understood how opera might enhance personal elegance while supporting the Spanish cause. Carpio, the same zealous aristocrat who had produced zarzuelas, semi-opera, and the two Hidalgo operas in Madrid, was the first Spanish viceroy to arrive in Naples with prior experience as an opera producer, though the genre of Italian opera had been new to him before his arrival in Italy and visit to Venice during carnival 1677. He was immediately decisive in Naples, folding opera into his plan for the modernisation of public life and changing the mechanisms for opera production there. Intent on showcasing the best performers available for his first season (1683-1684), he borrowed the famous alto castrato Giovanni Francesco Grossi ('Siface', 1653-1697) from the Duke of Modena and financed the recruitment of other singers from Rome and Bologna, some of whom he had heard in Rome. He assigned several opera singers to salaried chapel positions and brought Scarlatti to Naples as the new maestro of the chapel and composer for the operas. Scarlatti, the most fluent aria composer of the age, was born in Palermo and thus already a Spanish subject, so it is unsurprising that Carpio had been among his early patrons in Rome. Three of the new operas by Scarlatti for Naples -L'Aldimiro (1683), La Psiche (1684), and Il Fetonte (1685) - reflected Carpio's personal history and were based on comedias by Calderón. Their allegorical loas revived favourite stage effects Carpio had featured in his Madrid productions years before. Both Carpio and later Medinaceli renovated or embellished theatres, installed their own productions teams and impresarios, recruited quality singers, and financed operas whose staging was innovative and exciting. It may not be coincidental that their productions occurred just as new urban guidebooks to the city's attractions were issued; perhaps opera became one more reason for opera-loving tourists to visit Naples.

* * *

Two operatic paradigms – one formed in Madrid, the other in Naples – retained their vitality among musicians, audiences, and patrons in the Spanish dominions beyond the close of the Habsburg era. Opera in Spanish and the conventions of the partly sung zarzuela, invented through the collaboration of Calderón and Hidalgo, proved durable in revival, even if sometimes with newly composed music. The second operatic model, Italian opera as energised in Naples by Scarlatti with support from the last Spanish viceroys, brought Naples to operatic prominence. Both of these very different models seem to have travelled to the Americas in the early eighteenth century. The older paradigm, Hispanic opera, not only reached Lima when La púrpura de la rosa distinguished the celebration of Philip V's birthday in 1701, but also was heard in New Spain when, apparently, Celos aun del aire matan was performed in Mexico to commemorate the same monarch's birthday in 1728. According to a notice in the December 1728 Gaceta de México, the news of Philip V's good health was carried over land and sea from Madrid via Havana and Veracruz before reaching Viceroy Juan de Acuña y Bejarano, Marquis de Casafuerte (1658-1734), in Mexico. The official birthday celebration began with the requisite pealing bells throughout the city, a mass of thanksgiving, and a Te Deum. Then royal, ecclesiastical, and municipal authorities gathered to attend three nights of protocoled performances of Celos aun del aire matan in the 'sumptuous theatre of [the viceroy's] royal palace'.⁵³

Nothing is known about this production beyond what is stated in the Gaceta. It is possible that Celos was performed with Hidalgo's music on this occasion since his tonos and villancicos circulated in New Spain. Italian opera also reached Mexico, when Silvio Stampiglia's (1664-1725) La Partenope, drama in musica was performed there for Philip V's birthday, according to the title page of an undated bilingual La Partenope libretto printed in Mexico sometime early in the eighteenth century with the Italian text and a Spanish translation on facing pages.⁵⁴ A nineteenth-century bibliophile suggested 1711 as its date and listed an undocumented attribution to Manuel de Zumaya (also Sumaya; c. 1678-1755), a criollo composer and scholar who served as a singer, organist, and later chapel master at the cathedral in Mexico City.⁵⁵ If Zumaya composed or compiled the opera's music, no trace of his work has been recovered. Among the versions of Stampiglia's libretto in circulation in the early eighteenth century, the text of the Mexico City libretto is closest to that of La Partenope set by Neapolitan composer Luigi Mancia for Naples in 1699, though with small variations.⁵⁶ In New Spain during the early decades of the eighteenth century, theatrical singers were surely familiar with fashionable

Neapolitan music, just as were their counterparts in nearly every European musical centre.⁵⁷ Italian sonatas and Neapolitan arias were performed, absorbed, emulated, transmitted, and refashioned in the Atlantic world. The mellifluous siren queen Partenope was omnipresent as a symbol of Naples throughout the years of Spanish domination.⁵⁸ With uncanny buoyancy, the Neapolitan siren reached the Atlantic world and Mexico through a network of Spanish aristocrats enamoured of opera.

Notes

- 1 See Louise K. Stein, 'The Musicians of the Spanish Royal Chapel and Court Entertainments, 1590–1648', in Tess Knighton and Bernardo García García (eds.), The Royal Chapel in the Time of the Habsburgs: Music and Court Ceremony in Early Modern Europe (London: Boydell and Brewer, Ltd., 2005), 173–94.
- 2 This brief introduction summarises material first presented in Louise K. Stein, Songs of Mortals, Dialogues of the Gods: Music and Theatre in Seventeenth-Century Spain (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1993).
- 3 Stein, Songs of Mortals, 191–205; Shirley B. Whitaker, 'Florentine Opera Comes to Spain: Lope de Vega's La selva sin amor', Journal of Hispanic Philology, 9/1 (1984), 43–66; Louise K. Stein, 'Opera and the Spanish Political Agenda', Acta Musicologica 63/2 (1991), 125–67; Lope de Vega, La selva sin amor, ed. Maria Grazia Profeti (Florence: Alinea Editrice, 1999).
- 4 Gregorio de Andrés, El Marqués de Liche, bibliófilo y coleccionista de arte (Madrid: Artes Gráficas Municipales, 1975) is based on limited Spanish sources and does not consider Carpio's years in Italy; his activity as patron and collector in Italy are summarised in Francis Haskell, Patrons and Painters. A Study in the Relations between Italian Art and Society in the Age of the Baroque, rev. edn. (New Haven and London: Yale University Press, 1980), 190-2; the extensive bibliography pertaining to Carpio's activity as a collector is given in a detailed documentary study by Leticia de Frutos Sastre, El Templo de la Fama. Alegoría del marqués del Carpio (Madrid: Fundación Caja Madrid, Fundación Arte Hispánico, 2009), to be supplemented by Alessandra Anselmi, 'Gaspar de Haro y Guzmán VII Marchese del Carpio: "Confieso que debo al arte la Magestad con que hoy triumpho", Roma moderna e contemporanea 15/1-3 (2007), 187-253, and Jorge Fernández-Santos Ortiz-Iribas, 'The Politics of Art or the Art of Politics? The Marquis del Carpio in Rome and Naples (1677-1687)', in Piers Baker-Bates and Miles Pattenden (eds.), The Spanish Presence in Sixteenth-Century Italy, Images of Iberia (Farnham: Ashgate, 2015), 199-248.
- 5 On Carpio and music, see Thomas E. Griffin, 'Nuove fonti per la storia della musica a Napoli durante il regno del marchese del Carpio (1683–1687)', RIM 16/2 (1981), 207–28; Stein, "De la contera del mundo": las navegaciones de la ópera

entre dos mundos y varias culturas', in Emilio Casares and Álvaro Torrente (eds.), La ópera en España e Hispanoamérica, 2 vols. (Madrid: ICCMU, 2001), vol. 1, 79-94; Stein, 'Three Paintings, a Double Lyre, Opera, and Eliche's Venus: Velázquez and Music at the Royal Court in Madrid', in Suzanne Stratton-Pruitt (ed.), The Cambridge Companion to Diego Velázquez (Cambridge and New York: Cambridge University Press, 2001), 170-93, 226-35; Stein, 'Opera and the Spanish Family: Private and Public Opera in Naples in the 1680s', in José Luis Colomer (ed.), España y Nápoles. Coleccionismo y mecenazgo artístico de los virreyes en el siglo XVII (Madrid: Centro de Estudios Europa Hispánica, 2009), 223-43; Stein, 'A Viceroy behind the Scenes: Opera, Production, Politics, and Financing in 1680s Naples', in Susan McClary (ed.), Structures of Feeling in Seventeenth-Century Cultural Expression (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2013), 209-49; Stein, "Para restaurar el nombre que han perdido estas Comedias", The Marquis del Carpio, Alessandro Scarlatti, and Opera Revision in Naples,' in José-Luis Colomer, Giuseppe Galasso, and José Vicente Quirante (eds.), Fiesta y ceremonia en la corte virreinal de Nápoles (siglos XVI y XVII) (Madrid: Centro de Estudios Europa Hispánica, 2013), 415-46; and Stein 'Escuchando a Calderón? Arias y Cantantes en L'Aldimiro y La Psiche de Alessandro Scarlatti', in Fausta Antonucci and Anna Tedesco (eds.), La Comedia Nueva Spagnola e le scene italiane nel seicento: trame, drammaturgie, contesti a confronto (Florence: Olschki, 2016), 199-219.

- 6 On this production and its music, see Stein, Songs of Mortals, 144-67.
- 7 Concerning theatrical songs and their sources, see Ibid., 354-60 and passim; Juan Vélez de Guevara, Los celos hacen estrellas, ed. J. E. Varey and Norman D. Shergold (London: Tamesis Books, Ltd., 1970); Louise K. Stein, 'El "manuscrito novena": sus textos, su contexto histórico-musical y el músico Joseph Peyró', RM 3/1-2 (1980), 197-234; Carmelo Caballero Fernández Rufete, 'Nuevas fuentes musicales del teatro calderoniano', RM 16/5 (1993), 2958-76; the facsimile edn. of Pedro Calderón de la Barca, Andrómeda y Perseo, ed. Rafael Maestre (Almagro: Instituto de Teatro, 1994); Carmelo Caballero Fernández Rufete, Arded, corazón, arded. Tonos humanos del Barroco en la Península Ibérica (Valladolid: Las Edades del Hombre, 1997); Alvaro Torrente and Pablo-L. Rodriguez, 'The "Guerra Manuscript" (c. 1680) and the rise of Solo Song in Spain', JRMA 123/2 (1998), 147-89; John Koegel, 'New Sources of Music from Spain and Colonial Mexico at the Sutro Library', Notes, Second Series, 55/3 (1999), 583-613; and Louise K. Stein, 'El manuscrito de música teatral de la Congregación de Nuestra Señora de la Novena. Su música, su carácter y su entorno cultural', in Antonio Álvarez Cañibano (ed.), El manuscrito musical de la Congregación de Nuestra Señora de la Novena (Madrid: Instituto Nacional de las Artes Escénicas y la Música, 2011), 53-101.
- 8 See Juan José Carreras, "Conducir a Madrid a estos moldes": producción, dramaturgia y recepción de la fiesta teatral *Destinos vencen finezas* (1698/99), Revista de musicología 18 (1995), 113–43; on modernity and the co-existence of

musical styles in Madrid's theatrical music, see Stein, 'El "manuscrito novena", and Stein, 'Un manuscrito de música teatral reaparecido: *Veneno es de amor la envidia*', *RM* 5/2 (1982), 225–33; and Louise K. Stein and José Máximo Leza, 'Opera, Genre, and Context in Spain and Its American Colonies', in Anthony R. DelDonna and Pierpaolo Polzonetti (eds.), *The Cambridge Companion to Eighteenth-Century Opera* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2009), 244–69.

- 9 José María Domínguez Rodríguez, "Comedias armónicas a la usanza de Italia": Alessandro Scarlatti's Music and the Spanish Nobility c. 1700', EM 37/2 (2009), 201–15.
- 10 Louise K. Stein, 'Henry Desmarest and the Spanish Context: Musical Harmony for a World at War', in Jean Duron and Yves Ferraton (eds.), Henry Desmarest (1661–1741). Exils d'un musicien dans l'Europe du Grand Siècle (Versailles: Éditions du Centre de Musique Baroque de Versailles; and Liège: Pierre Mardaga, 2005), 75–106; and Miguel Angel Marín-López, 'La recepción de Corelli en Madrid (c. 1680–c. 1810)', in Gregory Barnett, Antonella D'Ovidio, and Stefano La Via (eds.), Arcangelo Corelli fra mito e realtà storica (Florence: Olschki, 2007), 573–637.
- 11 Stein, *Songs of Mortals*, 205–57; Stein 'Opera and the Spanish Political Agenda'; Stein, 'Three Paintings, a Double Lyre, Opera, and Eliche's Venus'.
- 12 See the introductory essay to Tomás de Torrejón y Velasco, Juan Hidalgo and Pedro Calderón de la Barca, *La púrpura de la rosa*, ed. Louise K. Stein (Madrid: ICCMU and SGAE, 1999).
- 13 This opera has generated considerable bibliography since the 1930s, as noted in the introduction to Juan Hidalgo and Pedro Calderón de la Barca, *Celos aun del aire matan*, ed. Louise K. Stein (Middleton: A-R Editions, 2014), xxii.
- 14 On the relationship between the two operas and paintings in the Spanish royal collection, see Stein, *Songs of Mortals*, 212–16.
- 15 Stein, Songs of Mortals, 124-5, 133-8.
- 16 The first edition of the *Celos* libretto appeared in *Parte diez y nueve de comedias nuevas y escogidas de los mejores ingenios de Espana* (Madrid: Pablo de Val a costa de Domingo Palacio y Villegas, 1663); the cast list includes Bernarda Manuela, who played Pocris; María de Anaya, Mejera; and Bernarda Ramírez, Floreta. All three belonged to the theatrical company of Sebastián de Prado, sent by Philip IV to Paris for the entertainment of the infanta married to Louis XIV (the company left Madrid in April of 1660 and returned by April of 1661); see Stein (ed.), *Celos aun del aire matan*, x–xi.
- 17 Italian documents quoted in María Teresa Chaves Montoya, *El espectáculo teatral en la corte de Felipe IV* (Madrid: Ayuntamiento de Madrid, Área de Gobierno de la Artes, 2004), 287–9; see Stein (ed.), *Celos aun del aire matan*, x–xi, xxii.
- 18 John E. Varey and Norman D. Shergold, 'Introducción', to Juan Vélez de Guevara, *Los celos hacen estrellas*, cv-cviii; Alfred Francis Pribram and Moriz

Landwehr von Pragenau (eds.), Privatbriefe Kaiser Leopold I an den Grafen F. E. Pötting: 1662-1673, Fontes rerum austriacarum. Œsterreichische Geschichts-Quellen, herausgegeben von der historischen Kommission der Akademie der Wissenschaften in Wien. Zweite Abteilung, Diplomataria et acta, vol. 56, 276, 293, 295, 300, 312, 354. Although Leopold's ambassador noted in his diary on Sunday, 5 August 1660, that some of the royal musicians came to entertain him ('algunos músicos de la capilla real vinieron a divertirme con sus voces y instrumentos'), he seems not to have noted anything about either of Hidalgo's operas; I have consulted Miguel Nieto Nuño (ed.), Diario del Conde de Pötting, Embajador del Sacro Imperio en Madrid (1664-1674), 2 vols. (Madrid, 1990), vol. 1, 401. See also Andrea Sommer-Mathis, 'Calderón y el teatro imperial de Viena', in José Martínez Millán and Rubén González Cuerva (eds.), La Dinastía de los Austria. Las relaciones entre la Monarquía Católica y el Imperio, 3 vols. (Madrid: Ediciones Polifemo, 2011), vol. 3, 1965-1989. Andrea Sommer-Mathis, 'Feste am Wiener Hof unter der Regierung von Kaiser Leopold I und seiner ersten Frau Margarita Teresa (1666-1673)', in Fernando Checa Cremades (ed.), Arte Barroco e ideal clásico: aspectos del arte cortesano en la segunda mitad del siglo XVII (Madrid: Sociedad Estatal para la Acción Cultural Exterior; Rome: Real Academia de España, 2004), 231-56; and Henry W. Sullivan, Calderón in the German Lands and the Low Countries: His Reception and Influence, 1654-1980 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2009), 95-6.

- 19 Concerning this production, its politics and reception, see Stein, 'Opera and the Spanish Family'.
- 20 On the first performances of *La púrpura de la rosa* in Madrid, see Stein, *Songs of Mortals*, 205–19.
- 21 John E. Varey and Norman D. Shergold, *Teatros y comedias en Madrid:* 1666–1687. Estudio y documentos (London: Tamesis Books, 1974), Fuentes para la Historia del Teatro en España 5, 177–9.
- 22 Stein, Songs of Mortals, 206.
- 23 On written history, catechism, and indoctrination, see especially, Bruce Mannheim, 'A Nation Surrounded', in Elizabeth Boone and Tom Cummins (eds.), Native Traditions in the Post-conquest World (Washington: Dumbarton Oaks, 1998), 381–418; Bruce Mannheim, 'Gramática colonial, contexto religioso', in Jean-Jacques Decoster (ed.), Incas e indios cristianos: élites indígenas e identidades cristianas en los Andes coloniales (Cusco: Centro de Estudios Regionales Andinos 'Bartolomé de las Casas', 2002), 209–20; Juan Carlos Estenssoro Fuchs, Música y sociedad coloniales. Lima, 1680–1830 (Lima: Colmillo Blanco, 1989); John H. Elliott, The Old World and the New 1492–1650 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1970); and Bruce Mannheim, The Language of the Inka since the European Invasion (Austin: University of Texas Press, 1991).

- 24 Concerning the travels of Hispanic opera and its patrons, see Louise K. Stein, "De la contera del mundo'.
- 25 See Louise K. Stein, "La música de dos orbes": A Context for the First Opera of the Americas', *Opera Quarterly* 22/3–4 (2006), 433–58.
- 26 'Reconociendo su Exc, el general alboroso [sic] y público regocijo conque ha sido recebida, y celebrada en la Ciudad de Lima, noticia de tanta felicidad, rebozando en los semblantes de la lealtad Española la alegría común por el ingreso a la Monarchía de España del Rey N. S. D. Phelipe Quinto ... ha determinado anticipar el publico festivo obsequio, y fausta aclamación, sin esperar los caxones, donde vendrá el despacho, siguiendo el exemplar de la Coronada Villa de Madrid, que antes de ver a su Rey, y Señor en la Raya de sus Reynos, le juróm, y aclamó' (Relación de algunas noticias de Europa ...), quoted in José Antonio Rodríguez-Garrido, 'Teatro y Poder en el Palacio Virreinal de Lima (1672–1707)', (Ph.D. dissertation: Princeton University, 2003), 217; the bound volume containing these news sheets is explained and indexed in Mayellen Bresie, 'News-sheets Printed in Lima between 1700 and 1711 by José de Contreras y Alvarado, Royal Printer. A Descriptive Essay and Annotated List', Bulletin of the New York Public Library 78 (1974), 7–68.
- 27 Stein, "La música de dos orbes", 436-8.
- 28 Other sources also copied in the eighteenth century include the manuscript anthology of seventeen songs and anonymous romances (some of them versions of well-known songs from the Iberian peninsula) compiled by Gregorio de Zuola (d. 1709), a Spanish Franciscan who had worked in the missions and convents in Peru after 1666, in Cochabamba (Bolivia), Urquillos, and Cuzco; the examples of song and dance compiled by Amédée François Frézier in the reports of his travels, Relation du voyage de la mer du sud aux côtes du Chily et du Perou, fait pendant les années 1712, 1713 & 1714 (Paris: Chez Jean-Geoffroy Nyon, 1716); and the section devoted to music in the second volume of the socalled Trujillo manuscript compiled by Baltasar Jaime Martínez de Compañón (c. 1785), which includes seventeen songs and three instrumental dances. See Robert Stevenson, The Music of Perú, Aboriginal and Viceroyal Epochs (Washington, DC: Pan American Union, 1959), 151-67; the Zuola manuscript as transcribed in Carlos Vega in 'Un códice peruano colonial del siglo XVII', Revista Musical Chilena XVI/81-2 (1962), 54-93, as well as in an earlier study by Vega, La música de un códice colonial del siglo XVII (Buenos Aires: Impr. de la Universidad, 1931).
- 29 I advanced this argument in 'Torrejón y Velasco, Hidalgo and Calderón de la Barca, *La púrpura de la rosa*', ed. Stein, and Stein, "*La música de dos orbes*".
- 30 Lucas Ruiz de Ribayaz, a musician who travelled with Torrejón and the Count of Lemos to Peru, acknowledged that he had received his education while in service to the house of Lemos and Andrade; see his Luz y norte musical para caminar por las cifras de la Guitarra Española y Arpa, tañer y cantar a compás por canto de órgano (Madrid: Melchor Alvarez, 1677) [E-Mn, R-4025], fol. 2.

- 31 This suggestion was first offered by Robert Stevenson, 'Torrejón de Velasco, Tomás', *MGG1*, vol. 13 (1966), col. 570.
- 32 'Día de felicidad Pública, que comienza a contarse por los años felices de N. Rey, Señor D. Felipe V que prospere el cielo: que siendo 18. como flores de la edad, son los primeros que celebra el fiel reconocimiento, y lealtad Española en estos Reinos. Vistióse de gala la Ciudad, y la Nobleza esmaltó con Diamantes la fineza de los pechos en obsequio galante de su Señor. Su Excelencia, en quien arde más visible la llama generosa de la adoración a su Rey, passó a todas las demonstraciones de su maior culto; asistió la mañana con la Real Audiencia, Tribunales, y Cabildo a la solemne Misa, que se cantó en la Cathedral, por la salud, y vida de N. Rey y Señor, que Dios la continúe por dilatados años feliz. A la noche se celebró en uno de los patios de Palacio la Púrpura de la Rosa, composición elegante de D. Pedro Calderón, toda música, y executada con gran destreza de vozes y riqueza de galas, aparato de perspectivas, bastidores, tramoyas, y vuelos. La Loa fue también de música y representación, en que las Musas, y Deidades Coronaban a N. Invicto Filipo: costeando tan crecidos gastos en esta fiesta, como en la de los toros, la siempre inexhausta galantería de Su Excelencia.' Diario de las noticias más sobresalientes en esta corte de Lima desde 20 de Octubre hasta 19 de Diciembre de este año de 1701 (Lima: Joseph de Contreras y Alvarado, 1701) [US- NYp, Humanities-Rare Books, KSD 76-235); Bresie, 'News-sheets Printed in Lima between 1700 and 1711', 30, summarises this news sheet as item number 14; see Rodríguez-Garrido, 'Teatro y Poder', 235-6; Stein, 'La música de dos orbes', 438, 454.
- 33 In his tutor for guitar and harp, Ruiz de Ribayaz described the centrality of memorisation and improvisation in the *tierras de ultramar*: 'que no en todas partes concurre lo que en Madrid; y que tiene experiencia el Autor (porque ha visto diferentes Reynos, Provincias remotas, y ultramarinas) que no saben ni practican dichas cifras, ni otras ningunas: porque aunque se tañe, y canta, no es más que de memoria, exceptuando a algunos que saben la Música de Canto de Organo'. Ruiz de Ribayaz, *Luz y norte musical*, fol. 7.
- 34 Dinko Fabris, *Music in Seventeenth-Century Naples: Francesco Provenzale* (1624–1704) (Aldershot, UK: Ashgate, 2007), 15.
- 35 Lorenzo Bianconi and Thomas Walker, 'Dalla *Finta pazza* alla *Veremonda*: Storie di Febiarmonici', *RIM* 10 (1975), 379–454: 388–90, describe the event and its sources in detail; see also Domenico Antonio D'Alessandro, 'L'opera in musica a Napoli dal 1650 al 1670', in Roberto Pane (ed.), *Seicento napoletano: Arte, costume, e ambiente* (Milan: Edizioni di comunità, 1984), 409–30.
- 36 Bianconi and Walker, 'Dalla *Finta pazza* alla *Veremonda*', 382–4; Ana Minguito Palomares, 'La política cultural del VIII conde de Oñate en Nápoles 1648–1653', in José Alcalá-Zamora and Ernest Belenguer (eds.), *Calderón de la Barca y la España del Barroco*, 2 vols. (Madrid: Centro de Estudios Políticos y Constitucionales, 2001), vol. 1, 957–74: 966–9; concerning Balbi and his

- company, see Nicola Michelassi, 'Musici di Fortuna. I Mondi Teatrali di Giovan Battista Balbi e "La Finta pazza" tra Venezia e l'Europa 1637–1654' (Ph.D. dissertation, Università degli Studi di Firenze, 2003); and Nicola Michelassi, *La doppia 'Finta pazza': Il viaggio di un dramma veneziano nell'Europa del Seicento*, 2 vols. (Florence: Olschki, forthcoming).
- 37 Bianconi and Walker, 'Dalla *Finta pazza* alla *Veremonda*', 381–2; Ulissa Prota-Giurleo, *I Teatri di Napoli nel secolo XVII*, ed. Ermanno Bellucci and Giorgio Mancini, 3 vols. (Naples: Il Quartiere Edizioni, 2002), vol. 3, 15–16.
- 38 Bianconi and Walker, 'Dalla *Finta pazza* alla *Veremonda*'; Wendy Heller, 'Amazons, Astrology, and the House of Aragon: *Veremonda* tra Venezia e Napoli', in Dinko Fabris (ed.), *La circolazione dell'opera veneziana del Seicento* (Naples: Editoriale Scientifiche, 2005), 147–62.
- 39 Peñaranda supported the company of Adrián López with a monthly subsidy, and the Santa Casa degl'Incurabili allowed the company to keep all but a quarter of the proceeds from the sale of entry tickets for their productions; see Emilio Cotarelo y Mori, *Actores famosos del siglo XVII. Sebastián de Prado y su mujer Bernarda Ramírez* (Madrid: Tipografía de la Revista de archivos, bibliotecas, y museos, 1916), 33–4 and 37. When López was murdered on his way to the palace one evening by Spanish soldiers, Peñaranda was furious; he subsequently paid for the actor's funeral and masses for his soul.
- 40 The libretto by Giovanni Faustini was first set by Cavalli and performed in 1652 in Venice; Benedetto Croce, *I teatri di Napoli secolo XV–XVIII* (Naples: Luigi Pierro, 1891), 147–8; Lorenzo Bianconi, 'Funktionen des Operntheaters in Neapel bis 1700 und die Rolle Alessandro Scarlattis', in Wolfgang Osthoff and Jutta Ruile-Dronke (eds.), *Colloquium Alessandro Scarlatti Würzburg 1975* (Tutzing: Hans Schneider, 1979), 13–111: 52.
- 41 The palace interior had been partly ruined during the revolt and was under renovation, so a theatre was set up in this space attached to the palace; it may have seemed similar to a Spanish *corral* (Fabris, *Music in Seventeenth-Century Naples: Francesco Provenzale*, 155). Other rooms housed performances on occasion later on, including the 'Sala grande', the 'Sala del duca d'Alba', and the 'Salone dei Vicerè', but none of these housed a permanent theatre; see Pier Luigi Ciapparelli, 'I luoghi del teatro a Napoli nel seicento: le sale "private" in Domenico Antonio D'Alessandro and Agostino Ziino (eds.), *La musica a Napoli durante il seicento* (Rome: Edizioni Torre d'Orfeo, 1987), 379–412: 384–92; Bianconi and Walker, 'Dalla *Finta pazza* alla *Veremonda*', 379.
- 42 '... essendo questo un festino della Maestà del Re N. S., a ragione dev'essere goduto da tutti'. Fuidoro, *Giornali*, I-Nn Ms X.B.19, fols. 96–7, quoted in Ulisse Prota-Giurleo, 'Breve storia del Teatro di Corte e della musica a Napoli nei secoli XVII–XVIII', in Felice De Filippis and Ulisse Prota-Giurleo, *Il teatro di corte del Palazzo Reale di Napoli* (Naples: L'Arte Tipografica, 1952), 17–146: 34, and Prota-Giurleo, *I Teatri di Napoli*, vol. 3, 114, 299.

- 43 See Stein '¿Escuchando a Calderón? Arias y Cantantes en *L'Aldimiro* y *La Psiche* de Alessandro Scarlatti'.
- 44 The *jus repraesentandi* was proclaimed by Philip II (1583) and reinforced by Philip IV; eighteenth-century documents reproducing the language from the original 1583 decree and subsequent decrees, consultations, or renewals are included in 'Appendice IV' of Francesco Cotticelli and Paologiovanni Maione, *Le Istituzioni Musicali a Napoli durante il Viceregno Austriaco (1707–1734)* (Naples: Luciano, 1993), 145–75.
- 45 Paologiovanni Maione, Giulia de Caro 'Famosissima Armonica' e Il Bordello Sostenuto del Signor Don Antonio Muscettola (Naples: Luciano, 1997), and Paologiovanni Maione, 'Giulia de Caro "seu Ciulla" da commediante a cantarina. Osservazioni sulla condizione degli "Armonici" nella seconda metà del Seicento", RIM 32/1 (1997), 61–80.
- 46 See Paologiovanni Maione, 'Il mondo musicale seicentesco e le sue istituzioni: La Cappella Reale di Napoli 1650–1700', in Fabris (ed.), *La circolazione dell'opera veneziana*, 301–34: 320–3; Prota-Giurleo, *I Teatri di Napoli*, vol. 3, 272; on decorum and Spanish royal chapel musicians, see Stein, 'The Musicians of the Spanish Royal Chapel'.
- 47 Bianconi 'Funktionen des Operntheaters in Neapel bis 1700', 25; Bianconi and Walker, 'Dalla *Finta pazza* alla *Veremonda*', 387; Prota-Giurleo, *I Teatri di Napoli*, vol. 3, 272.
- 48 The diarist Innocenzo Fuidoro reported 'la notte in Palazzo li Musici della Cappella Regia rappresentorno *Il Teodosio* in musica, ove concorse Nobiltà infinita Napoletana e Spagnola e anche molta gente Civile del Popolo a goderla', quoted in Prota-Giurleo, *I Teatri di Napoli* vol. 3, 96, 277. The dedication in the libretto to *Il Teodosio* (I-Bu A.V.Tab.I.F.III.Vol.10.5) gives the location of the première in the sala dei vicerè; see Bianconi 'Funktionen des Operntheaters in Neapel bis 1700', 25, 67.
- 49 Fabris, Music in Seventeenth-Century Naples: Francesco Provenzale, 154-9.
- 50 'Il Dottor Andrea Perruccio a chi legge' in *Le fatiche d'Ercolo per Deianira melodrama d'Aurelio Aureli. Riformato per il Teatro di S. Bartolomeo di Napoli dal Dottor Andrea Perruccio* (Naples: Carlo Porsile, 1679), fol. 3–3v, (I-Mb Racc. Dramm. Corniani Algarotti 314); Bianconi, 'Funktionen des Operntheaters in Neapel bis 1700', 69.
- 51 On the Legrenzi *Il Giustino* (libretto by Nicolò Beregan; February 1683, Teatro San Salvatore, Venice), see Rudolf Bossard, *Il Giustino*; eine monographische Studie (Baden-Baden: Koerner, 1988); Rudolf Bossard, 'I viaggi del Giustino', in Francesco Passadore and Franco Rossi (eds.), Giovanni Legrenzi e la Cappella Ducale di San Marco (Florence: Olschki, 1994), 495–544; Eleanor Selfridge-Field, A New Chronology of Venetian Opera and Related Genres, 1660–1760 (Palo Alto: Stanford University Press, 2007), 159–60. On the revisions for Naples 1684 by Scarlatti and Carpio's production team, see Stein, 'Para restaurar el nombre que han perdido estas Comedias'.

- 52 Stein, 'A Viceroy behind the Scenes', and Stein, 'How Opera Traveled', in Helen M. Greenwald (ed.), *The Oxford Handbook of Opera* (Oxford and New York: Oxford University Press, 2014), 843–61: 848. The consummate study of Medinaceli's patronage is José María Domínguez Rodríguez, *Roma, Nápoles, Madrid. Mecenazgo musical del Duque de Medinaceli, 1687–1710* (Kassel: Edition Reichenberger, 2013).
- 53 'La plausible [sic for 'apacible'] noticia de la salud del Rey Nro. Sr. y la de su Real familia, que conduxeron los pliegos que traxo a la Vera-Cruz una embarcación desde la Havana para S. Exc. y llegó a aquel Puerto el día 15, se celebró el 19 en esta corte (como assi mismo los años, que el mismo día cumplió S. M.) con general repique, Missa de gracias, y Te Deum, a que como es Costumbre, assistió la Real Audiencia, Tribunales, y Ayuntamiento, quienes también concurrieron por sus antiguedades, las tres noches immediatas, a la comedia Zelos aun del ayre matan, que a el misma [sic] aplauso hizo representar en el Sumptuoso Teatro de el Real Palacio el Excmo. Sr. Virrey.' Gaceta de México desde primero, hasta fin de Diciembre de 1728 (México: Joseph Bernardo de Hogal, 1728), num. 13, 100–1, in Gacetas de México, ed. Francisco González de Cossio, 3vols. (Mexico: Secretaria de Educación Pública, 1949), vol. 1, 143–4.
- 54 La Partenope Fiesta, que se hizo en el Real Palacio de México el día de San Phelipe, por los años del Rey nuestro Señor Don Phelipe V (que Dios guarde) . . . Mexico: Por los Herederos de la Viuda de Miguel de Ribera, (n.d.) (Mex-Mn / M8621 / PAR.f.). The title-page states in contradictory fashion that the opera was performed 'el día de San Felipe por los años del Rey nuestro Señor' ('the day of Saint Philip for the birthday of the King our Lord'), but Saint Philip was celebrated at the beginning of May in this period (May 1), and Philip V's birthday was December 19. An exemplar is also held by the John Carter Brown Library at Brown University.
- 55 The date 1711 and attribution to Zumaya are by no means secure; they were assigned by a nineteenth-century bibliophile, José Mariano Beristáin de Souza, in his vast *Biblioteca Hispano-Americana septentrional* (1821), vol. 3 (Amecameca: Tipografía del Colegio Católico, 1883), 325, and reiterated by José Toribio Medina, *La imprenta en México 1539–1821* (Santiago, Chile, 1907–1912), vol. 3, 446, and all subsequent writers. In his entry for Zumaya, Beristáin de Souza also listed a now-lost *El Rodrigo*, 'Drama que se representó en el palacio real de México para celebrar el nacimiento del príncipe Luis Fernando', whose date he fixed as 1708. He identifies 'Ribera' as the printer of both items, though the extant *Partenope* was printed by 'Herederos de la Viuda de Miguel de Ribera'; this publisher operated 1714–1732, according to Ken Ward, Curator of Latin American Books, the John Carter Brown Library at Brown University, whose expertise I gratefully acknowledge.
- 56 On the European circulation of this libretto, see Robert Freeman, 'The Travels of *Partenope*', in Harold Powers (ed.), *Studies in Music History, Essays for*

- Oliver Strunk (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1968), 356–85; for the libretto's political context, see José María Domínguez Rodríguez, 'Cinco óperas para el príncipe. El ciclo de Stampiglia para el teatro de San Bartolomeo de Nápoles (1696–1702)', *Il Saggiatore Musicale* 19 (2012), 5–40.
- 57 Javier Marín López has noted, for example, that many of Zumaya's villancicos 'muestran su familiaridad con las innovaciones estilísticas italianas, de las que el compositor era plenamente consciente'; see 'Una deconocida colección de villancicos sacros novohispanos (1689–1812); El Fondo Estrada de la Catedral de México', in María Gembero Ustárroz and Emilio Ros-Fábregas (eds.), *La música y el Atlántico. Relaciones musicales entre España y Latinoamérica* (Granada: Universidad de Granada, 2007), 311–57 (325).
- 58 On this point, see Dinko Fabris, *Partenope da sirena a regina: il mito musicale di Napoli* (Naples: Cafagna Editore, 2016).